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a Bachelor of Science in Healthcare Adminis-
tration. 

Ashley is a Senior Intern who serves as the 
Financial/Events Planning Specialist at One 
Voice. She has been with the organization 
since 2011 and is set to serve as the Chair for 
the organization’s l0th Year Anniversary Cele-
bration. 

Making a difference in her home town, Ash-
ley has served as an advocate for her commu-
nity, where she has served as an Advisory 
Member to the Crystal Springs Mayoral Coun-
cil and a member of the Citizens Making a Dif-
ference (CMADCS), an organization that acts 
as a voice for the people’s concerns for the 
city of Crystal Springs. 

Furthermore, Ashley has also served on 
many other committees across the state, such 
as the 50th Anniversary Commemoration 
Committee, Mississippi Meeting of the Minds 
Planning Committee and many other various 
committees where she has played a vital role 
in being a voice for change not only in her 
community, but across the state of Mississippi. 

Ashley is currently an active member of the 
National Association for the Advancement of 
Colored People (NAACP). As a healthcare ad-
vocate for the Mississippi State Conference 
NAACP, she has worked with several 
healthcare related projects. The projects that 
have touched her heart the most include the 
NAACP’s Childhood Obesity Project and the 
national GET HYPE Initiative, which focuses 
on healthy eating for today’s youth. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing Ms. Ashley Wilson for her dedi-
cation to serving throughout her community 
and throughout organizations around Mis-
sissippi. 
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TRIBUTE TO MILDRED HARMON 

HON. DAVID YOUNG 
OF IOWA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, May 19, 2017 

Mr. YOUNG of Iowa. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and congratulate Mildred 
Harmon of Windsor Heights, Iowa, on the spe-
cial occasion of celebrating her 105th birthday 
on May 4th, 2017. 

It was 1912 when Mildred entered this world 
on a farm near St. Charles, Iowa. It was a 
world much different than ours today. In an 
October 2013 interview with Iowa Living Mag-
azines, Mildred recounted how she started 
school at the age of four at a country school, 
walking 1.25 miles round trip each day. That 
gave her more than enough exercise for her 
lifetime, she said. She graduated from high 
school, and then beauty school and became a 
hairstylist. She married Paris Harmon on De-
cember 20, 1936, starting a family that would 
go on to include three daughters, 10 grand-
children and 7 great grandchildren. Mildred’s 
husband passed away in 2006, however she 
continues to be that strong and loving influ-
ence that her family relies on. Iowa Living 
Magazine discovered that her key to a long 
and happy life was humor, which she said was 
‘‘the only way to get through life.’’ 

Mr. Speaker, I am honored to represent Mil-
dred in the United States Congress and I’m 
proud to recognize her today on this momen-
tous occasion. I ask that my colleagues in the 
United States House of Representatives join 

me in congratulating her and in wishing her 
nothing but continued happiness. 
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STRENGTHENING STATE AND 
LOCAL CYBER CRIME FIGHTING 
ACT OF 2017 

SPEECH OF 

HON. HENRY C. ‘‘HANK’’ JOHNSON, JR. 
OF GEORGIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, May 16, 2017 

Mr. JOHNSON of Georgia. Mr. Speaker, I 
rise in support of H.R. 1616, or the Strength-
ening State and Local Cyber Crime Fighting 
Act of 2017. This piece of legislation will help 
our local and state agencies protect against 
the rising threat of cybercrime. 

The Strengthening State and Local Cyber 
Crime Fighting Act of 2017 will provide more 
protection for our citizens by sharing the ex-
pertise and knowledge of the Department of 
Homeland Security (DHS) with local and state 
agencies so that they have the ability to stop 
these threats at a local level. Law enforcement 
officials in states, tribes, and territories will be 
provided with additional training to identify po-
tential issues. 

Cybercrime is a growing threat to American 
security. Hackers have become notorious late-
ly, stealing a plethora of information including 
credit cards numbers, security codes, bank 
numbers, and other personal information that 
can compromise the security of an individual. 
Further protections and training in cyber secu-
rity also protect local municipalities and state 
government intranets and cyber services 
which are also at risk of compromise. 

In DHS, there is an organization known as 
the National Computer Forensics Institute that 
is under the oversight of the United States Se-
cret Service. The Institute oversees the fight 
against cyber threats on a national level. 
Under H.R. 1616, the members of the Institute 
will be able to provide high quality training to 
lower echelon departments at state and local 
levels, to assist them in the battle against 
cybercrime. On top of the training, the Institute 
will provide new, advanced technology to 
these agencies to even further their ability to 
combat cybercrime. 

As technology has progressed, hackers 
have found new ways to dishonestly make a 
living. We are at the precipice of a new age 
of technological advances that come with 
more sinister implications. With new tech-
nology, new threats have materialized that can 
have major impacts on all of our lives. Hack-
ers can steal personal files, ruin our reputa-
tions, and destroy our financial stability. They 
can slow or destabilize our local governments, 
making our lives harder. 

This bill helps to put the United States at an 
advantage against hackers. We will now be 
able to more effectively combat these crimi-
nals. 

HONORING METROPOLITAN BAP-
TIST CHURCH ON THE OCCASION 
OF ITS 52ND ANNIVERSARY 

HON. G.K. BUTTERFIELD 
OF NORTH CAROLINA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, May 19, 2017 

Mr. BUTTERFIELD. Mr. Speaker, I rise to 
commemorate the 52nd Anniversary of Metro-
politan Baptist Church located in my Congres-
sional district in the City of Rocky Mount, 
North Carolina. This Church has been a bea-
con of light in the community for more than 
half a century and has positively impacted 
generations of families in eastern North Caro-
lina. 

Metropolitan Baptist Church was founded on 
May 4, 1965, by a group of devout Christians 
eager to proclaim the goodness of the Lord. 
The Church’s first worship service was held 
just five days later on May 9, 1965 in the audi-
torium of the Lincoln School. Reverend Ben-
jamin Daniels, a Shaw University ministerial 
student, was the first to preach at Metropoli-
tan. Despite these humble beginnings, the 
congregation remained faithful and steadfast 
and would go on to grow by leaps and 
bounds. 

On July 23, 1967, Metropolitan Baptist 
Church held a groundbreaking ceremony to 
commemorate construction of a sanctuary at 
1213 Leggett Road, where it still stands today. 
Reverend John W. Fleming presided over the 
first worship service in the new edifice on July 
14, 1968. 

Under the leadership of Reverend Dr. J. E. 
Arnette, Metropolitan Baptist Church continued 
to grow both physically and spiritually. Dr. 
Arnette oversaw the establishment of Boy and 
Girl Scout Troops, a Young Adult Sunday 
School Class, and provided food for needy 
families. These good deeds led to Metropoli-
tan Baptist Church to be ranked 12th out of 
more than 1,700 Baptist Churches in North 
Carolina by the General Baptist State Conven-
tion of North Carolina. 

Reverend Raymond L. Privott succeeded 
Dr. Arnette and continued the tradition of pro-
viding outreach services that enhanced the 
growth and development of children. This in-
cluded providing tutoring in community schools 
and providing preliminary SAT studies that 
greatly benefited young people in the Rocky 
Mount area. 

Reverend Norman T. Davis served as in-
terim pastor for two and a half years and con-
tinued Metropolitan Baptist Church’s commit-
ment to both God and the community. He was 
followed by Pastor Richard Allen Gerald, who 
has served as Senior Pastor of Metropolitan 
since 2004 and has been the spiritual leader 
to many families and individuals. His strong 
faith in God and preparedness for the ministry, 
has earned him a stellar reputation among 
Christian believers throughout our great state. 

Mr. Speaker, by the grace of God, Metro-
politan Baptist Church has been blessed for 
52 long years as it has witnessed for Christ 
each and every day. The Church’s faithfulness 
and scripture-based ministry will ensure that 
Metropolitan continues to thrive for years to 
come. 

On behalf of the United States House of 
Representatives and the people of the First 
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Congressional District of North Carolina, I ex-
tend to the Pastor and Members of Metropoli-
tan Baptist Church my best wishes on this 
auspicious occasion. 
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CONGRATULATING JOHN T. LEWIS 
ON HIS RETIREMENT 

HON. STENY H. HOYER 
OF MARYLAND 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, May 19, 2017 

Mr. HOYER. Mr. Speaker, I rise to honor 
John T. Lewis, the Director of Logistics and 
Support for the Chief Administrative Officer of 
the U.S. House of Representatives, on his up-
coming retirement on June 2, 2017. 

Beginning on June 1, 1978, John spent his 
entire thirty-nine year career with the U.S. 
House of Representatives and for over twenty 
years worked as an upholsterer. Starting as a 
laborer in the Clerk’s office, John moved up 
the ranks to become a master upholsterer. 
One of his major accomplishments was learn-
ing how to upholster the special type of Turk-
ish chairs used by Members of Congress. 
Many of these historic chairs remain in use by 
Members to this day. 

John was then asked to take on a manage-
rial role, serving as the Supervisor of Workflow 
Management, which involved developing pur-
chasing spreadsheets and building asset 
tracking systems. However, after a couple of 
years in that position, John returned to the 
trade he loved in serving as the manager of 
the Textiles Department. In that role, John su-
pervised the day-to-day operations of several 
shops, including upholstery, cabinet, finishing, 
drapery, and carpets. 

Throughout his career, John oversaw sev-
eral important projects including the redressing 
of the Lincoln catafalque, the replacement of 
the House Floor carpet, the re-upholstery of 
every seat on the House Floor and in the Gal-
lery, the complete refinishing of the House 
Floor dais, the construction of the lecterns and 
stenographers’ desk, and the total refurbish-
ment of the Speaker’s chair. John led or as-
sisted in twenty Congressional transitions and 
ten Presidential inaugurations. Among his 
most significant contributions was nurturing 
the furnishings team and coaching its mem-
bers to be some of the most talented crafts-
man on Capitol Hill. 

In his retirement, I hope John will enjoy time 
spent with his wife of thirty-seven years, Lisa, 
and his two daughters, Joanna Emily Caputi 
and Lauren Elisabeth Lewis, his parents, Bill 
and Anne Lewis, and other members of his 
extended family. On behalf of the entire 
House, I extend my congratulations and 
thanks to John T. Lewis for his many years of 
dedication and outstanding contributions to 
this institution. I wish him many wonderful 
years ahead. 

IN RECOGNITION OF DAVID 
DICHIERA FOR HIS LIFETIME OF 
ADVOCACY AND WORK WITH THE 
ARTS 

HON. DEBBIE DINGELL 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Friday, May 19, 2017 

Mrs. DINGELL. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize David DiChiera for his outstanding 
legacy. As founder and artistic director of the 
Michigan Opera Theatre, Mr. DiChiera has 
built a culture of artistic excellence in Michi-
gan. 

After earning a doctorate in musicology from 
UCLA, Mr. DiChiera joined the faculty of Oak-
land University in Michigan in 1962, where he 
was eventually elected chairman of the 
school’s Department of Music. During his time, 
he also oversaw the Detroit Grand Opera As-
sociation’s education initiative known as the 
Overture to Opera. Under the leadership of 
Mr. DiChiera, Overture to Opera began per-
forming full-length productions in 1970 and 
was officially reestablished as the Michigan 
Opera Theatre in 1971. The Michigan Opera 
Theatre has grown to become an internation-
ally recognized institution that has brought 
world-class performances to Michigan while in-
spiring a new generation of artists and musi-
cians. Mr. DiChiera had the vision to push for 
the restoration of the Detroit Opera House in 
1996, and this effort played a critical role in re-
vitalizing downtown Detroit. The Theatre has 
hosted renowned musicians like Luciano 
Pavarotti, as well as performances by the 
American Ballet Theater and other notable 
groups. 

Mr. DiChiera’s lifetime of artistic advocacy 
and passion for theatre has been critical to the 
growth and development of the arts in south-
east Michigan. His love of the arts has taught 
and inspired generations to appreciate the im-
portance of the arts to a community. He also 
galvanized so many to experience the opera 
and engage with the arts for their entire lives. 
Throughout his career, Mr. DiChiera has re-
ceived numerous accolades for his work, in-
cluding the National Endowment for the Arts’ 
Opera Honors award, as well as recognition 
by the governments of France and Italy. In ad-
dition to this outstanding record of achieve-
ment, Mr. DiChiera is well known in the Detroit 
community for his kindness and generosity. 
He has been a true champion for Michigan, 
and his energy and dedication to our state and 
the arts will be missed as he retires from his 
current position with the Michigan Opera The-
atre. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in honoring David DiChiera for his lifetime of 
work with the arts. Mr. DiChiera’s work with 
the Michigan Opera Theatre has inspired gen-
erations of performers and helped the city un-
derstand the importance of arts in the commu-
nity. 
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HONORING GUSTAVO BRAMBILA 

HON. MIKE THOMPSON 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Friday, May 19, 2017 

Mr. THOMPSON of California. Mr. Speaker, 
I rise today to honor Gustavo Brambila, who 

owns and operates Gustavo Wine. Passion, 
skill, and dedication to his craft led Gustavo to 
the successes he sees today. 

Born in Jalisco, Mexico, Gustavo immigrated 
to the United States with his mother and 
brothers to join his father in Oakville, Cali-
fornia in 1957. The family moved to Ruther-
ford, California in 1960, where Gustavo’s fa-
ther José worked in winery maintenance. Sur-
rounded by the culture and devotion of famous 
winemakers from an early age, Gustavo grew 
up with a keen interest in winemaking. He at-
tended the University of Oregon on a baseball 
scholarship, but his heart remained in wine 
country. He transferred to the University of 
California Davis, where he was one of the first 
Latinos to obtain a degree in Fermentation 
Sciences. 

In 1976, Gustavo joined Mike Grgich and 
Jim Barrett at Chateau Montelena to begin his 
career. Soon after, he joined Grgich Hills Cel-
lar, where, in his first harvest, he produced the 
winning Chardonnay in the Great Chardonnay 
Showdown of 1980. Gustavo continued with 
Grgich Hills Cellar for 23 years, honing his 
craft and working to define wine excellence. 

Gustavo started his own wine enterprise, 
Gustavo Wines in 1996. Today he makes 
Napa Valley wines inspired by old-world 
winemaking techniques, with a dedication to 
small vineyards and quality fruit. He believes 
each wine should take you back ‘‘to a memory 
of each vintage’’. 

Gustavo traveled to Washington, D.C. this 
week as part of a group of Mexican-American 
vintners to support the mission of the Smithso-
nian Institution. They shared their amazing 
stories of immigration, sacrifice and determina-
tion and helped the attendees understand the 
vital contributions Mexican Americans make to 
our economy and community. 

Mr. Speaker, Gustavo Brambila has built a 
successful business and is producing extraor-
dinary wines. I am proud to have such a dedi-
cated business owner living and working in 
our community. It is therefore fitting and prop-
er that we honor him here today. 
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TRIBUTE TO LIEUTENANT PAUL 
VANCE ON THE OCCASION OF HIS 
RETIREMENT 

HON. ROSA L. DeLAURO 
OF CONNECTICUT 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, May 19, 2017 

Ms. DELAURO. Mr. Speaker, it is with re-
spect and admiration that I rise today to join 
all of those gathered in extending my sincere 
thanks and appreciation to Lieutenant Paul 
Vance as he celebrates his retirement after 
forty-three years of dedicated service to the 
Connecticut State Police force. His retirement 
marks the end of a distinguished career in law 
enforcement and the Connecticut State Police 
will simply not be the same without him. 

Lieutenant Vance entered the Connecticut 
State Police Training Academy as a member 
of the 85th Training Troop in July of 1974. Fol-
lowing his graduation later that year, he em-
barked on a career that earned him a re-
spected reputation amongst colleagues and ci-
vilians alike. Serving in a variety of posts, in-
cluding Troop L in Litchfield and as a Resident 
State Trooper in Prospect, Lieutenant Vance 
rose through the ranks and is perhaps best 
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